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Minutes 
AVA Board of Directors (BOD) Meeting 

November 9, 2022 
 
1. Meeting called to order on Teams at 7:00pm CST by Chair Nancy Wittenberg. 
 
2. All officers and Regional Directors (RD) were present, except for those from North 
Central (represented by DRD) and Southwest Regions; and the Member-at-Large. 
Representing the National Office (NO) were Henry Rosales, AVA CEO and President; Erin 
Grosso, Finance Director; Marian DeVaul, Accounting Specialist; and Hector Hernandez, 
Information Technology Specialist. Also participating were Deputy Regional Directors 
(DRD) from Atlantic, Mid-America, Northeast, Northwest, and Southeast Regions. In 
addition, there was participation from several committees: IT: Mike Green (Chair); 
Programs: Tim Miner (Chair) and Diane Howell Evans; Publicity: Susan Fine (Chair); and 
Convention (Jerry Wilson). Guests included Leslie Murphey Stone and Joseph Piffat. A 
quorum existed. 
 
3. Agenda (Attachment 1) was approved. 
 
4. Minutes from August 10, 2022, Board Meeting were approved and will be posted on 
the AVA website. Also approved were minutes from the October 17, 2022, Executive 
Committee Meeting. 
 
5. CEO Report. Highlights: 
    a. The National Office will be closed December 23, 2022, through January 2, 2023, 
reopening January 3. 
 
    b. Henry thanked Northeast RD Wayne Knapp and the policy committee for work on 
policy manual. He also congratulated Atlantic Region DRD Karen Kaufman who 
volunteered to chair the Membership Committee 
 
    c. Henry reported on the status of Crazy Horse. Crazy Horse, which will celebrate its 
75th anniversary in 2023; there will be one volksmarch event on Saturday, June 3, 2023. 
 
    d. Deactivated clubs approval. Two clubs will deactivate December 31, 2022: AVA-253, 
Valley Volkswalkers Club (Oregon); and AVA-285, Green Valley Gaiters (California). Club 
count is at 186. Motion: Henry moved to approve the list of deactivated clubs. 
Discussion: None. Approved on voice vote. 
 
    f. Big Give: $86,985 is latest number, with 412 donors, some duplicated. Expect a full 
report in December. Samanta will send the donor list to officers and RDs and ask them 
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to thank donors in their area. Henry also noted AVA Angel Catherine Joan Johnson, who 
passed away at age 97 and left AVA a bequest of $35,000. 
 
6. Reports of Officers. 
    a. Chair: See report at Attachment 2. 
 
    b. Vice Chair: Susan Medlin talked to many attendees at the November Walk Around 
Florida who plan to come to the 2023 Olympiad and Texas Trail Roundup. She will next 
concentrate on local attendees in Texas and will speak with potential attendees at the 
Texas Volkssport Association and Dyess Air Force Base (AFB). 
 
    c. Secretary: Two items: 

• The Call to Convention should be made in January to cover the summer meeting. 
• We need technology help to decide how to credential voting delegates and how 

to handle voting electronically. 
 
    d. Finance Chair:  
The audit has been completed, and the draft report is in review. Expect to see the report 
at next meeting. Income is in line with projections. Expenses are below projections, 
though computer software/website expenses are over the projected amount due to a 
required upgrade. For budget modifications, it is proposed that the numbers for 
associate/family memberships be decreased. Also, we need to recognize the bequest in 
the plus column and loss of investment in the minus column. Increased wages are due 
to increased work for Olympiad. 
 
Bob Buzolich (MA RD) asked for clarification on the decreased number of associate 
memberships. Nancy responded that in convention years, we see a bump up in 
associate memberships so people can get a discount on Convention registration. 
However, this coming year, we will not have an in-person convention. Erin added that 
the drop in associate membership may be also related to Covid when people were not 
walking. We need to work on providing value for membership to attract people back. 
Motion: SE RD moved to approve 2022 budget modifications as presented by the 
Finance Chair. Coming from committee, the motion needed no second. Discussion: 
Nothing further. Approved on voice vote. 
 
7. Board Committee Reports. 
    a. Awards Committee (Carl Cordes, Chair).  
Please submit 2023 national awards nominations to Carl by December 1. The committee 
will meet in December to review nominations and prepare recommendations for the 
Board vote, which typically occurs in January of Convention year. Carl has received 5 
national nominations to date: Hall of Fame (1), Distinguished Achievement (3), and 
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Trailblazer (1). Carl has also received some regional awards information and expects the 
cutoff to be in late March for inclusion in the awards listing for the June 2023 virtual 
meeting, which will cover all awards except for the President’s Award. 
 
    b. Nominating Committee (Chris Mellen, Chair). See report at Attachment 3. There is 
one candidate for each position. This slate will be put before the membership in the 
June meeting. 
 
8. Operational Committee Reports 
    a. Convention Committee (Jerry Wilson, Chair). The deadline to submit 2025 
convention proposal has been extended. Jerry hopes to have a proposal before the 
regular meeting in June 2023. 
 
    b. Operations Policies Committee (Wayne Knapp, Chair). See report at Attachment 4.  
The committee’s mandate is to update, simplify, and consolidate documents governing 
operations. Wayne thanked his committee for their work, as well as Henry and Hector in 
the National Office. In addition, Tim Miner edited the section on special programs to 
streamline it and make it current, and Susan Medlin is editing the Trailmaster Guide. The 
Club Operations Guide eliminated outdated graphics on legacy ESR system and updated 
information on club officers and handling IRS requirements. The result is an AVA Policy 
Manual that is a living document whose modules can be continually updated. 
 
Wayne asked the Board to review sections most relevant to each member and send 
feedback to him or a committee member. The link is in Henry's November 3 e-mail to 
the Board: https://cb.ava.org/operations_policies.php (Note underscore between 
“operations” and “policies.”) Wayne requested Board feedback by December 14, 2022, 
after which he would like to post to the Documents section of my.ava.org. See the 
report for additional details. 
 
    c. Olympiad Committee (Henry Rosales, Co-Chair).  

• To date, there are 551 registrants from 31 states and 21 countries. The budget 
will require further modification due to lower-than-expected participation. The 
hope is to get to 800 registrants, but the larger IML regions are not signing up. 

• Expenses continue to exceed revenue. 
• The LaQuinta main host hotel is at near capacity, and other hotels are showing 

reservations. So far 1,528 room-nights have been booked. 
• Venues. The pool contract has been signed. For the other main venue, the 

Olympiad Committee elected to use the La Villita indoors venue, which could 
hold up to 1,000 and which would be used for the opening and closing 
ceremonies. However, the Committee is still waiting for confirmation that AVA 

https://cb.ava.org/operations_policies.php


4 

can rent this venue. In the meantime, the La Villita outdoor venue is still on hold, 
but its use would require renting tents and heaters. 

• Walk and bike routes. Susan Medlin has walked 9 of the 13 routes and passed 
recommendations to the trailmaster. She will walk the remaining routes in the 
next month. She is also working with AT RD Jeff Giddings to get routes on 
PlotARoute so they can be used with an app providing turn-by-turn directions. 

• Parade of Flags. Carl Cordes walked the potential flag route and is working on a 
report for the planning committee. 

• Entertainment. Marian DeVaul has scheduled entertainment for each day starting 
at 1pm. Big days will be Sunday, Thursday, and Saturday. She is negotiating for 
cultural acts such as a mariachi band and flamenco dancers. 

• Confirmed sponsors to date: Humana, Natural Grocers, King William Association, 
and Crazy Horse. 

• Marketing/Public Relations. In addition to the report referenced in paragraph 8.e. 
below, Susan Fine reported videos have been made with David Bonewitz, Holly 
Pelking, and Graham Fawcett. The videos have been featured on Facebook. Also, 
John McClellan contacted military bases in San Antonio, and Susan Fine has 
reached out to the bases/posts to get information in publications for the Joint 
Base San Antonio facilities (Lackland AFB, Randolph AFB, and Fort Sam Houston). 
In addition, the consultants have met with Sinclair Media and have sent out a 
proposal to get exposure on the Today Show, which has a “Start Walking” 
program. Erin Grosso asked if contact with the military installations proposed 
having participation in the military challenge. Susan Fine will follow up. Susan 
Medlin added that she would use contact with Dyess AFB as a launching pad. If 
she can recruit a group from Dyess, the gauntlet would be thrown to the other 
military sites. 

• Discussion: 
o Bob Buzolich (MA RD) said the October 16 report stated there were 12 

registrants from Nebraska, but on the November 7 report, there were only 
4 registrants listed. Henry said people have been requesting refunds, and 
Erin added some people accidentally registered multiple times, and she 
had to delete duplicates that were not associated with payment. 

o Jeff Giddings (AT RD) has settled on one app to use at the event for 
directions. People can use any app that can import a .gpx file. 

• Henry concluded that the goals for the event are that it be well attended, 
financially profitable, and incident free; and that it provide national in 
international exposure and serve as a springboard to future events. 

 
    d. IT Committee (Mike Green, Chair). See report at Attachment 5.  
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    e. Publicity Committee (Susan Fine, Chair). See report at Attachment 6. Also 
submitted but not separately reported was a social media report (Attachment 7) by 
Leslie Komet of Komet Marketing Communications. 
 
    f. Programs Committee (Tim Miner, Chair). See report at Attachment 8. In addition: 

• On November 9, the Department of the Interior granted approval to use the logo 
of the Washington Rochambeau National Historic Trail for Rochambeau special 
program. Tim will send approval letter to the NO and will incorporate the logo in 
program award. 

• For strategic value, Tim asked the Board bring ambassadors to IVV-Americas and 
any other international organizations onto the Board in some capacity. Also, 
there was a new slot introduced for IVV-Americas, and Tim was asked to be a 
second Vice President in addition to Bob Morrison. Finally, Tim notes an IVV-
Americaspiad would bring publicity to AVA and asked the Board to consider 
regional conferences as a start to become an Americaspiad. 

 
9. Old Business: Special Membership Meeting Agenda at the IVV Olympiad – Chair 
The meeting will be three hours on February 24, 2023. The purpose of the meeting is to 
hear from local, national, and international dignitaries, to present the President’s 
Awards, and to recognize those who have passed away. Expect at least the following: 

• Necrology with names showing on the screen and music background. Carl Cordes 
added that submitted names should include the city and state to avoid 
duplications if someone submits someone by nickname. Henry is looking to have 
the necrology dedication done professionally. Send names to Karen at AVA. 

• Addresses by dignitaries: 
o Nancy asked if the San Antonio Mayor could provide a welcome. 
o The IVV President will be in attendance and will address the body. 
o Visiting IML and IVV-Americas leadership may speak. 

• President's Award(s). Nancy plans to honor previous presidents. 
• The TAW will have published the new slate of officers. Possibly the candidates 

can have addresses at the meeting. A parliamentarian will not be needed, but 
there will still be a podium with the current Board and a flag ceremony.  

• Hear proposals, if any, for the 2025 Convention. 
• Expect no voting, because we will not have credentialing. 

 
10. New Business: Orphan Walk Special Committee Charter – Chair 
Chair Nancy Wittenberg opened discussion by stating our walks are AVA's assets, and 
we should keep the exceptional ones when clubs fold and cannot pass the walks to 
other clubs. This is especially important in areas where there are few or no clubs. As 
such, she proposed creation of the Orphan Walk Retention Special Committee and 
introduced a charter (Attachment 9). 
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Motion: Nancy moved to approve charter of the Orphan Walks Retention Special 
Committee. Second: RM RD 
Discussion: Chris Zegelin has offered to chair the committee, and those interested can 
contact Chris to volunteer. 
Approved on voice vote. 
 
11. Reports of Regional Directors on promotion of and anticipated attendance at the IVV 
Olympiad – RDs 

• PA RD continues to push, with participants coming from all four states in the 
region. He will issue another Olympiad special edition of his region newsletter. 

• AT RD asked for additional info from Marian on entertainment to publicize in 
addition to walks. Also, what does a daily pass not include? Erin answered that a 
daily pass does not include any paid social event or the goodie bag, just the walk 
with the award and admission to the Olympic Village that day. 

• Not reported separately but included for the Board’s consideration was a report 
by NE RD Wayne Knapp on success of the Northeast Weekend event in 
September 2022, a list of upcoming regional events, and efforts to promote the 
Olympiad (Attachment 10). 

 
12. Adjournment. 
    a. Adjourned into Executive Session at 9:11pm CST. Executive Session was called to 
order at 9:12pm CST and adjourned at 9:29pm CST. 
 
    b. Next meeting will be a special Board meeting on December 14, 2022, 7pm CST. The 
regular February Board meeting will be delayed due to the Olympiad and AVA Special 
Membership Meeting. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Cecilia Miner, Ph.D.  
AVA Secretary 
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Wednesday, November 2, 2022 

Agenda Item 

AMERICAN VOLKSSPORT ASSOCIATION 
OFFICERS, DIRECTORS AND COMMITTEE REPORTS 

BOARD CHAIR’S REPORT 
FOR THE (Date): November 9, 2022  BOARD MEETING 
FROM (Name):  Nancy Wittenberg, AVA Board Chair____________________ 

ACTIVITIES AND ACCOMPLISHMENTS: 

1. Attended the IVV Congress in Kehl, Germany on August 23 as a delegate representing AVA 
along with Henry Rosales, David Bonewitz and Mindy Bonewitz. We held a reception for the IVV 
Presidium, the governing body of IVV, and other delegates to encourage attendance at our IVV 
Olympiad. Immediately following the Congress, Henry and I attended the Europiad, also held in 
Kehl, to hand out literature and encourage attendance.

2. Attended the Northeast Event put on by the Niagara Frontier Volkssport Club September 17 and 
18 that included an Octoberfest walk in Buffalo, NY with a beer and wurst meal after the event at 
the Hofbrauhaus, where I could talk about the IVV Olympiad. We also had a great walk along the 
Niagara Escarpment from Niagara Falls to the Underground Railroad Museum and fireworks 
above the falls every night.

3. I represented the AVA at the convention of the Retired Public Employees Council of Washington 
State in Wenatchee, WA in September, where I had a booth promoting walking with clubs in the 
state, and our Olympiad event. I led a walk one evening around the city for those interested. 
These retired people are one of our “sweet spots”. I have made myself available to talk or find 
others to talk at their different chapters’ meetings.

4. Attended Zoom meetings of the Olympiad Committee, and the in-person meeting at the end of 
October in San Antonio to hear and review progress and test-walk several of the events.

5. Following the San Antonio meeting, Henry, Carl Cordes and I met with a potential financial 
advisor that Henry had met at a local conference and later with our new Edward Jones Advisor, 
Adam Rhoades. Our previous advisor had retired and Edward Jones’ procedure is to 
automatically assign clients to a new advisor. Adam Rhoades has our file. If you did not know 
already, as Board Chair investment information comes to me and I have the authority to move 
money according to our Investment Policy and with board approval when needed, as we did with 
the Olympiad funding. These were good meetings and we informed them we are doing nothing 
until after the IVV Olympiad. We anticipate needing workshops at conventions or at board 
retreats on investments for clubs and the AVA.

6. Following that meeting, Henry and I along with my daughter, Elisabeth Wittenberg, met with the 
King William Neighborhood Foundation President to receive a check for $7300 to be used for the 
Olympiad. We are already planning a walk to be held in the King William Neighborhood on 
Sunday at the beginning of the IVV Olympiad week.
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Wednesday, November 2, 2022 

7. Created the charter for an Orphan Walk Retention Special Committee and am asking the board 
to approve this charter. I have asked Chris Zegelin to chair this committee, because he has a 
high interest, as I do, in preserving good walks when clubs fold with no one to take them on. 
Walks are our assets and can be of use to us in the future when walk routes might be a source 
of income. I have asked him to form a committee. 

 

CONCERNS: 

1. Our Investment Policy was last updated in 2012. It has not been reviewed. It has not allowed us 
to possibly take advantage of changes in markets. When bonds have come due, the funds have 
simply been rolled over into money market funds. We must create an Investment Committee 
who will review our policy and make recommendations for change to the board. Ed McCabe, as 
Finance Chair is responsible for seeing this is done. 

2. I am looking at simple copyright transfer documentation as a means of transferring the rights to 
written walk directions to the AVA when clubs folds. Where are clubs and regions keeping walk 
information? The OSB can be used for this. It is more than a shame when walk directions in 
someone’s drawer disappear with a club. 

3. The Fund Development committee needs a chair. Fund Development is a joint responsibility of 
Operations and the Board. I was chair for several years, but can not do this with my 
responsibilities as Board Chair. Several years ago we had a good committee that worked on 
many areas of Fund Development and created legacy giving with AVA Angels and a Sustained 
Giving program for monthly giving. If you know of someone who has an interest in fund 
development, please let Henry or me know (before I have to assign the position. ;) 

4. Board Development is a concern. I am referring to developing people who will continue after our 
terms are up to take positions as officers, regional directors and deputies. Who are the good 
people in your regions who could be in committees and learning more about how AVA works? 
This might be on both the operations or board committee sides. My opinion is that it is not a 
good idea to do away with term limits because it is too hard to find people to run. It keeps the 
same people in power and limits new ideas. It has been the death of many IVV clubs and 
organizations according to Graham Fawcett, IVV Vice President. 

5. The Olympiad Committee is very concerned we are not focusing on getting people from our 
own country to the IVV Olympiad/TTR in February. My message to you all who can have 
influence on clubs and individuals is this: “We have the opportunity to experience the world as 
well as the unique culture of San Antonio and south Texas with its color, friendliness and walking 
opportunities. Why wouldn’t you come instead of staying at home and doing the same old, same 
old or traveling to Europe to do the same? In addition, eating out in San Antonio is much less 
expensive than where I live. It won’t be around again in the US for a long, long time. Come and 
Enjoy!!” 
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American Volkssport Association 

ORPHAN WALK RETENTION SPECIAL COMMITTEE CHARTER 

(Proposed 11-01-22) 

Organization: The Orphan Walk Retention Special Committee shall be chaired by an Associate 
Member of the AVA designated by the Board Chair. The Board Chair or Committee Chair shall 
select other qualified AVA Associate Members to serve on the committee as needed.  

Purpose of the Committee: The Committee will explore ways to retain and maintain good 
walks when clubs fold, if they can’t be taken by other clubs or by the regional director.  

Committee Reports to: the Board of Directors and takes direction from the AVA Board Chair.  

Staff to Committee: The President/CEO as needed. 

Frequency of meetings: Meetings as required will be held electronically and called by the 
committee chair. 

Scope of work for the Walk Retention Special Committee:  

1) Determine criteria to use to help decide whether an Orphan event is worth keeping 
active. 

2) If there are orphan walks worth keeping active or becoming active again, determine 
who would be appropriate persons to maintain the walks and their relation to AVA.  

3) Determine the criteria and process a person would use to make sure a walk is still valid 
and the training they would need to maintain a walk. 

4) Determine how an orphan walk should be sanctioned, paid for and reported?  
5) Develop a pilot program within a region with the consent of the RD and/or State 

Association. 
6) Report on progress to the Board of Directors through the Chair at its meetings. 
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